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Brandeston

Dear Everyone
As I write to you the sun is shining, it is warm, it is a typical English spring. Daffodils are in full flower and all’s well with the world! After wet upon wet days, also England have just won a Rugby match. But my letter is about Easter, that season when many thoughts come to mind; eggs, chicks, bunnies, holidays and, let us hope, the resurrection of Jesus Christ which can bring a new life to us all; one of the basic facts of Christianity over the past 2000 years, in fact the core of our faith.

We read in the Bible the words “Jesus himself stood among them”; these words were written after he had without doubt died, been crucified and buried in a tomb. The ‘them’ were the disciples of Jesus, strong, rugged fishermen who knew a bit about the world. Practical realistic men who only accept facts that they can see. Here was Jesus, but what was his form? Men and women have questioned this for centuries; it was important, they had to know if he had really become alive or was it fiction or ghost?
There was no doubt about it; he was not a ghost, but it seems he did not simply have a resuscitated physical body, carrying all the marks of frail mortality. He had a glorious and spiritual body, yet showing the signs of a normal body which ate, drank, walked about, talked and in fact, in every way, acted the same as it did before he was crucified. All this means that Easter talks to us about new life, and that is the Christian message.
As I have said in the magazine, I am retiring from the Benefice, so I can tell you now, as this is my last chance in the magazine, that it is my greatest prayer that all people are able to have an understanding of the words we use on Easter Sunday - “He is Risen”; and when you say that, you have a faith in the presence of Christ in every day life. To have a full and satisfied life that experience needs to be yours.

When we know ‘he is risen’ we can take hold of another verse from the Psalms written by David, and this is a favourite with me, so I pass it on – 

“Be still and know that I am God” (Ps 46:10). May you have that confidence and just ‘know’. Well, there you have it!

God bless you all, and may you have a HAPPY EASTER.

Yours sincerely

Priest in Charge:
Reverend Graham Vellacott
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Cover: The promise of new life.
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	DIARY FOR APRIL 2007


	Sunday 1st 
	Palm Sunday Services – see below.

	Monday 2nd 
	Student Cross visits Easton Church  3pm – see below.

	Thursday 5th
	Brandeston 100+ Club Draw  11am at Brandeston Coffee Morning in village hall.

	Friday 6th
	Good Friday Services  9.30am at Easton

                                     10am at Brandeston 
                                     11am at Kettleburgh

	Saturday 7th
	Easter Eve Service of Light  8pm at Kettleburgh

	Sunday 8th 
	Easter Day Services  8am at Brandeston

                                 9.30am at Easton

                                11am at Kettleburgh

	Saturday 14th
	Easter Egg Hunt  2.30pm at Kettleburgh Village Green., followed by tea and cakes in village hall – see below.

	Saturday 14th
	Murder Mystery Evening  at Brandeston Village Hall – see below.

	Monday 16th
	Brandeston Parish Forum  8pm at Village Hall – see below.

	Tuesday 17th
	Easton Church APCM  7.30pm at Easton Village Hall

	Wednesday 18th
	Brandeston Church APCM  7pm at Brandeston Village Hall

	Monday 23rd
	Brandeston Village Fete Meeting  8pm in Village Hall – see below.

	Friday 27th
	Kettleburgh Quiz Evening  7.30pm at Village Hall
Profits to Motor Neurone Disease Association. 

Tickets from Nicky Comer 724609

	Sunday 29th 
	Lunch to mark Graham Vellacott’s retirement  1pm at Brandeston Village Hall.


STUDENT CROSS

Once more the students carrying a large cross from Colchester to Walsingham in a week will be calling at Easton Church on April 2nd at 3.00pm. They will be given a drink and biscuits, sing and pray. They would like to meet people from the Benefice, so if you’re free why not come and encourage them?

You too will feel better. They are an interesting cross-section of people, especially when you know that you have NOT got to carry that cross to Walsingham by Good Friday.

           GV

****************

PALM SUNDAY

For this very special Sunday, the beginning of Holy Week and for many the start of Easter, we welcome again the Bishop of Dunwich to join our processions to church and to preach. The processions are open to people of all ages, musicians, and the donkey (Jacko) who has been for many years. This is how the morning is planned:


Easton
 
 9.15am  meet at the Kennels to process to church


Brandeston 
10.45am meet at the village sign to process to church. En route we will stop whilst the Bishop dedicates the new church gates. The new gates have been erected in memory of  Colonel Michael Demetriadi. The gates, made in the finest oak by Mr McGann of Monk Soham, have been given by the family and many subscribers which include the parish, his regiment (The Royal Welsh Fusiliers), the Order of St John and, in fact, friends from all over the country. The gates are a fitting memorial to a man who gave a great deal of his time, thoughts and effort to Brandeston church as well as other community activities in Brandeston. He was held in great respect for his faithfulness to God and the many years he was both an Elder and Churchwarden. As a parish we are very grateful to the family and the subscribers who have generously given us these gates, which replace the old and rotten ones; they are in fact identical.

            GV

****************

EASTER 2007

It is an exciting time, the first holiday after Christmas, and long enough to enjoy it as a holiday; in our churches too flowers will appear after the Lent period; there will be an air of brightness and new life. If they do not come to church very often, Christians nevertheless expect to come to church at least once during Easter to take their Communion, so I give you the service times to let you fit it into your calendar.
	BRANDESTON
	
	
	

	
	Maundy Thursday
	7.30pm
	Holy Communion CW and Prayer

	
	Good Friday
	10.00am
	Family Service (short)

	
	Easter Sunday
	8.00am
	Holy Communion BCP

	
	
	10.00am
	Family Holy Communion CW

	
	
	
	

	EASTON
	
	
	

	
	Good Friday
	9.30am
	Hymns, Reading and Prayer

	
	Easter Sunday
	9.30am
	Family Holy Communion CW

	
	
	
	

	KETTLEBURGH
	
	
	

	
	Good Friday
	11.00am
	Hymns, Reading and Prayer

	
	Easter Eve
	8.00pm
	Service of Light

	
	Easter Sunday
	11.00am
	Family Holy Communion CW


May this be a very happy Easter. God bless you all.



          GV
****************

BRANDESTON FILM CLUB

This month’s showing is “North by North West” - a Hitchcock action packed thriller starring Cary Grant.  Certificate PG.

Film starts at 7.30 p.m.   Ticket price - £4   

New members very welcome – yearly membership fee - £1.

Do come and see this much acclaimed and exciting film.

               Sue Thurlow
****************

CALLING ALL CHOCOHOLICS!

Come to the Kettleburgh Green Trust Easter Egg Hunt – Saturday April 14th at 2.30pm on the Green. This will be followed by an opportunity to chat and relax over tea and delicious home made cakes in the Village Hall. The hunt will be free to all Kettleburgh children, and £1 per child for any others.  If the weather is bad, the hunt will be held in the Village Hall. Donations of cakes would be much appreciated.  For more information please ring Helen Kay, 723900.



                             Helen Kay

****************

THE CASE OF THE MICKFIELD MYSTERY
Inspector Prickle investigates on Saturday 14th April at Brandeston village hall.

The year is 1910 and it’s New Year’s Eve.  The Breakspear family are ready to see in the New Year with dinner and party games.  But …who would imagine a simple game of charades would develop into a crime of murder?  Crime busting duo Sgt. Snowy White and Inspector Prickle are called in to solve the crime.  And you, the audience, will not only be fed a ploughman’s supper but you will also have the opportunity to quiz the Breakspear family about their whereabouts on the fateful evening.

Tickets are £6 on sales at the Queen’s Head, the Brandeston Thursday Coffee Morning or ring 684010/685673.  Why not have a pre-show drink at the Queen’s Head – 10% discount when you show your ticket!









            Sue Thurlow
****************

BRANDESTON PARISH FORUM – Local Development Framework

Extract from Suffolk Coastal District Council statement on the Local Development Framework:
“Suffolk Coastal District Council wants your help in drawing up a new Local Development Framework (LDF) which will be a “route map” for the development of our community over the next 15 years and beyond. It is intended that the new framework will meet the needs and aspirations of all who live and work here or may do so in the future. Given an enormous spectrum of views and many conflicting objectives, it won’t be possible to “please all the people all the time”. Nevertheless, the wider and better informed the public debate can be, the better we will together be able to get to the best set of solutions. The LDF talks of “policies”, “strategies” and so on, to do with the numbers of houses and jobs and the like. But really it is about people, all of us, about the sort of lives we shall lead in the future and the “quality of life” we, and crucially our children and grandchildren, will enjoy here.”

Clearly this is a most important subject for us all, so your Parish Council hopes that many or all Brandeston residents will attend the meeting to discuss this matter on 16th April.

****************

BRANDESTON FETE

This year’s fete will be held on Saturday 23rd June.  To ensure that it is a fun afternoon with lots going on, a meeting to discuss ideas and organise everything will be held in the meeting room at the village hall at 8 p.m. on Monday 23rd April.  

Please come along and share any new ideas for games/events/stalls etc and of course we will be looking for those who can help on the day.

The challenge always is to try and make this year’s fete even bigger and better than 2006 - so we need new ideas to ensure a lively and interesting event which will attract lots of people from the surrounding area. 




            Sue Thurlow

****************

GRAHAM VELLACOTT’S RETIREMENT
On Sunday 25th February I announced in each church of the Benefice that I would be retiring on 30th April, sadly, from the position of Priest-in-charge of the Benefice. I will not be moving away from my house and in due course will be available for services, weddings, baptisms and funerals; all the work of a priest.

The Benefice will be in the administrative hands of the Rural Dean, Rev. Graham Owen, Rector of Framlingham. Also, each churchwarden will take responsibility for their own parish; that is the legal position. The church will be in very good hands, but it will mean that some people will be asked to do jobs that they are not doing now to keep the ship afloat. I know you will do a very good job until another incumbent arrives, which will not be for some time.
The future: The Deanery plan is that the Benefice will join together with the Marlesford Benefice (Parham, Hacheston, Campsea Ashe and Marlesford), in due course. The parish priest is Canon Harry Edwards who lives at Marlesford. 

More of this as the days go by – but I will miss you all.


            GV
A lunch will be held on April 29th at 1.00pm in Brandeston Village Hall, to mark Graham’s retirement. You are all warmly invited to this special occasion.

ADVANCED NOTICES

	Sat. 12th May
	8am - noon
	Kettleburgh Plant Sale 

Preparations for the plant sale are under way.  This will be the day to get your vegetable plants and to try something new in your garden. There will be over 40 varieties of tomato plants.  If you are able to grow some extra plants for sale, or you are dividing plants in your garden and have some to spare, please bring them along early to the sale.  There will also be a produce stall, so cakes, biscuits, jars of jam, marmalade, pickles and chutney, etc will be most welcome.  The sale takes place in Kettleburgh Village Hall.                                               Derek Hill  

	Sun. 13th May
	3pm
	Rogation Service at Brook Farm, Kettleburgh

	Thur. 17th May
	10am
	Ascension Day Holy Communion at Kettleburgh

	Thur. 17th May
	7.15pm
	Kettleburgh Parish Council Meeting

	Sat. 19th May
	2pm
	Easton May Fair

	Sat. 19th May
	
	Flamenco Dancing and Tapas Evening at Brandeston 

	Fri. 25th May
	10.30am -12.30pm
	Coffee Morning in aid of Cats’ Protection at Manly, Kettleburgh. Guest: The Rt Hon Ann Widdecombe MP

	Sat. 16th June
	4 – 6pm
	Kettleburgh Village Fete

	Sat. 23rd June
	2.30–5pm
	Brandeston Village Fete



	Sun. 1st July
	3pm
	Kettleburgh Strawberry Tea

	Fri. 13th July
	6.30pm
	Deanery Rounders Tournament at Brandeston Hall

	Sat. 14th July
	
	Disco and BBQ at Brandeston

	Sun. 29th July
	8am – 1pm
	Suffolk Autojumble at Church Farm, Kettleburgh

	Sat. 4th  August
	2 – 4pm
	Earl Soham Fete

	Sun. 19th August
	4.30pm
	Kettleburgh Pet Service

	Mon. 10th September
	
	Radio play at Brandeston

	Sat. 22nd September
	
	Craft Fair at Brandeston


FROM THE REGISTERS
SUSIE MACKAY

On Sunday 4th March 2007 we laid to rest in Kettleburgh Churchyard the ashes of Susie Mackay, who sadly died, aged 34 years, on 5th March 2006. Susie is the daughter of Sheila and Iain Mackay. The ashes were laid by the side of a headstone in her memory and that of her father who died a few years ago, on 6th December 2003 in Scotland.
Susie (Lou and Colin too) had happy memories of Kettleburgh as she was brought up in the Old Rectory and then the Old School, so having quite a strong link with the village. Susie went to Brandeston Hall and Framlingham College and so had many friends in the area with whom she was popular.
We send our love and sympathy to Sheila (herself now very sick), David and all the family. May God bless you.





            GV

****************

BRANDESTON BAPTISM

Sunday 18th March was Mothering Sunday; Brandeston Church was totally full for this and the Baptism of Chloe Jude Williams, aged 11 months; the boys and girls of Brandeston Hall filling up the last spaces. It was a very happy occasion. Chloe is the only child of Kevin and Vicki (née Prime and originally from the Old Chapel, Brandeston) Williams. The family now live at High View, Cretingham. We welcome them back to Brandeston. The posies were made by Ruth Garratt, Barbara Hamilton and Brandeston Hall children; thank you for all your hard work, there were enough for all the ladies. The lesson was read by Karen Piper and Mary Baker organised some good drama depicting an overworked Mum who had her reward in the end by the gratitude of her children. We tried to touch real life.
We send our love to Chloe and family as we pray that she will grow up to be fit and well, living a full, happy life. May God bless Chloe and all the family.
                             GV
PAST EVENTS

EASTON SCHOOL NEWS

Cross Country

Unfortunately the site at which the Cross Country takes place is waterlogged and hence the organisers have made the decision to postpone the event until early next term. The Cross County After School Club will continue as planned and we will inform you of the new event date when we receive it.

World Book Day

Thank you so much for supporting your child in coming to school dressed as a book character. A special thank you to Ellen Armfield, one of our School Councillors who raised the idea and wrote the letters to parents. The children really enjoyed participating and all looked amazing!

****************

KETTLEBURGH VILLAGE BREAKFAST – 28th January

Another great success – Excellent breakfast, great value and excellent company – a good chance to catch up. It was so busy that more tables and chairs had to be arranged. This event will be repeated as it is so popular – look out for a date in the future and join us as this is an opportunity to find out what other events are coming up, and to bring forward any ideas you might have to make our village green even better.

                      Gwenda Weeks, Kettleburgh Green Trust

****************

CONFIRMATION

On Tuesday 6th March we welcomed the Bishop of Dunwich to Brandeston Church for the confirmation of six candidates. The church was nearly full with relations, god parents and friends of the six as well as people from across the Benefice. These are the people confirmed:

Rebecca Elson
Brandeston

Emily Higgins
 Bruisyard, her grandfather (Percy Fairweather) was a farmer       and churchwarden in Brandeston.


Ellen Hunt
Easton


Lesley Hunt
Hacheston


Megan Jeffery
Brandeston


Andrew Ward
Debenham, part of the Arbon family.

It was good to welcome two adults from outside the Benefice, so giving the occasion a rounded feeling. Our four girls had been coming to classes since October, in fact Ellen and Megan had been last year but it was cancelled, so they were twice taught! The service was very uplifting and even fun; as always we were indebted to our organist Colin Matthews for his playing of the hymns and music, and Mary Baker who worked hard with a miscellany of jobs as Bishop’s Chaplain. The lesson was ably read by Connie Jeffery; her elder sister had read at the previous confirmation two years ago.

Following the service there was a party at Brandeston Village Hall where everyone had the chance to chat with friends and meet the Bishop. We enjoyed plenty of good food and wine supplied by the ladies of the Benefice and Brandeston Hall, as well as a lovely iced sponge cake (with a cross and flowers) made by Daphne Elliott of Brandeston Hall. The cake was cut by those confirmed, ably helped by the Bishop.
The occasion was indeed great. We are thankful to all who worked and gave to make it so; we thank God too for the building up of the church through such an occasion. May God bless all six who were confirmed.


                                      GV

****************

MUSIC HALL IN KETTLEBURGH

On Friday evening, 23rd February, many of us were enjoying the nostalgia of Music Hall in sound, in pictures and be seeing the real old music machines. There were old musical boxes, revolving drums called phonograph play cylinders, playing popular tunes, which were used in the 1840s. Bill Clark had several of these and played quite simple tunes, tunes that could be a basis for a sing song.
It was fascinating to see how the Music Hall started; it was very humble and basic at the beginning, but it was the only entertainment for the working people. The more progressive pubs firstly had singing in their bars then they built small semi-theatres at the rear in about 1830, where locals would sing and act, until there were professionals who went around pub to pub as the theatres got larger. This led up to real music halls being built around 1860; examples of these being Empire Leicester Square and the Hackney Empire, the latter being the only true music hall left today. It is very active and has two shows most days.
Bill gave us recordings of popular songs such as Max Miller, Harry Champion (“Any old iron”), Flory Ford, Marie Lloyd. We sang along with some of the tunes; there was really an 1860 – 1900 atmosphere. Thankfully there was no Woodbine smoke.

Refreshments at the evening were in keeping with the time and an ample supply of sandwiches kept us well fed with our own drinks. Our thanks to the ladies for this good, simple food.

It was an interesting, fascinating and a great fun evening. Bill had put in a huge amount of preparation and research. Thank you Bill very much. If you would like to buy CDs of the music hall hits, Bill has them for sale. The evening made a profit of £269 which went to St Andrew’s Church Fabric Fund.




                          GV

****************

BRANDESTON 100+ CLUB

The last draw for 2006-07 took place at the village hall on 1st March. First prize of £25 went to Sue Thurlow, with Don Evans second prize of £10.

The first draw of the new “year” will take place at the village hall on Thursday 5th April at 11.00am.
NOTICES & NEWS
CONGRATULATIONS!

How good it is when young people do well. We are so pleased for George Payne who has been selected for the Suffolk under 13 hockey squad, well done! George is the elder son of Matt and Libby Payne who live at 1 Lings Field, Kettleburgh. More about matches and progress in due course. Your sisters Katie, Lucy and Millie, and your brother Jonathan (as well as parents) are very proud of you. Good luck!                                     GV

****************

OFF TO AUSTRALIA!

Many Brandeston people will know Jodie (Kemp) and Daniel (Bryant) at the Queen’s Head; Jodie with a warm welcome in the bar/restaurant and Dan known by the excellent products of his kitchen. They have been there since the pub changed hands. The couple are off to Australia on 14th April to tour for a year (lucky things!). We wish them well and look forward to seeing them back at the Queen. In the past few days they, with others, have been totally redecorating the whole inside of the pub in light colours to fit the new blinds. It looks very fresh and spring-like, there is great atmosphere and a great welcome. The pub is now certainly part of the village. 


                                      GV
****************
KETTLEBURGH GREEN MATTERS

Events to come: Easter Egg Hunt……..Fun Dog Show

As there are so many children using the green now, could dog owners please ensure that they use the dog bins provided for their dog waste. KEEP THE GREEN SAFE FOR EVERYONE. Thanks,

Gwenda Weeks, Kettleburgh Green Trust

****************

THE BRANDESTON WEB SITE (www.brandeston.net)
The web site continues to welcome contributions from people in the Parish. The Brandeston Blog has two interesting topics under discussion, one being the rainwater from the Street flowing into gardens and homes and the other on the proposed renaming of Low Street to Lower Candy. It's easy to add a contribution through the web site. Last month's photo theme brought in good photos and the new theme is a topical "Spring". Digital photos or prints are welcome (several photos on the site are from prints).

 







          Darryl Morgan

****************

BRANDESTON PARISH COUNCIL – LOW STREET

A suggestion has been made to the council that the name of Low Street be changed to the name by which the area was known in past times. Before taking any action on this suggestion, the council especially wish to know the views of those who would be affected by such a change (specifically residents from “The Old Stables” to “Westerling” and “17 The Street” to “Forge House”).

Mrs Wilda Woodland has prepared some notes, which are attached below for your information.

Whilst the council’s primary intent is to act upon the views of Low Street residents, it welcomes responses from any other Brandeston residents. Would you be kind enough to let me have your views by 15th April 2007 in order for the council to consider this matter at their next meeting?

Thank you for your help

Mark Hounsell,

Fairfields, Mill Lane, Brandeston IP13 7AP

Lower Candy – the old name for Low Street

Low Street was known as LOWER CANDY because of its connections with Archibald Achison, 2nd Earl of Gosford (1776–1849). The Achison family originated in Gosford, East Lothian, Scotland. In 1610 a junior branch emigrated to Armagh, Ireland where they eventually built Gosford Castle, which remained their principal seat until after the Second World War.

Archibald Achison was the last Governor-in-Chief of British North America including Lower Canada from 1835–1838. Through his wife Mary Sparrow, who he married in 1805, he obtained lands in Suffolk. She was the daughter and heiress of Robert Sparrow whose family had lived in a mansion at Worlingham, near Beccles since about 1750.

In 1835 the Earl of Gosford was elevated to the peerage of the United Kingdom as Baron Worlingham. In 1841 the Countess/Baroness died at Worlingham, the Suffolk estates being sold in 1845. In Brandeston, these consisted of what is today Brook Farm and lands, Forge House, The Forge and Office Farm, which included 19 acres.
****************

KETTLEBURGH VILLAGE FETE

This year on Saturday 16th June at 4pm in the Chequers Pub garden.

This is an early note to remind you as you do your spring cleaning to put to one side any items suitable for the White Elephant, book, or children’s stalls. We are also hoping to have a “smash the crockery” stall so any old crockery please pass our way. If you are really short of space give Pat Bishop a ring on 723657, and you can drop things off in her carport. 

The painting competition theme this year (primary school children) is “A day at the Seaside”.

If you are growing in your garden any fresh produce will also be welcome.

We need lots of help both before the event, on the day, and on Sunday clearing up, so please contact Pat Bishop 723657 or Valerie Compton 723080 to see how you can help.

More information nearer the time. Thank you.
                             Valerie Compton

****************

BRANDESTON HALL BOOKING CHANGES

Jacky O’Brien of Church View, Brandeston has now taken over the role of bookings co-ordinator.  

Her contact details are - Tel. number: 685266,  Email address:  royandjacky@aol.com

          







            Sue Thurlow

****************

SURVEY OF SPOTTED FLYCATCHERS – CAN YOU HELP PLEASE?
Many of you will be familiar with this delightful little bird that visits us from Africa during May – August. You may even be lucky enough to have had a pair nesting in your garden. But you may have noticed an absence of flycatchers in your village in recent years because, unfortunately, the British population has declined alarmingly – and noticeably in the eastern counties. Last summer I enlisted the help of local residents to locate spotted flycatchers nesting in Framlingham and its adjacent parishes, with quite encouraging results. In 2007 I am aiming to cover a rather wider district, including your parishes, systematically. This is part of a county-wide survey being organised by Suffolk Wildlife Trust with the Suffolk Ornithologists’ Group. We want to have a much better idea of how many flycatchers remain in Suffolk.
The spotted flycatcher is a small, brown perching bird with a pointed beak, longish tail and upright posture. Characteristically, it darts out from a branch or structure to snatch insects in mid-flight for food. Look for them in gardens, parkland, churchyards or along woodland edges where they will nest against trees and buildings that are usually covered with climbers. Flycatchers also use open-fronted nestboxes and even hanging baskets.

If you see a spotted flycatcher this summer or have a pair nesting, would you kindly notify me by e-mail (ahchapman@talk21.com) or telephone 621665. We can help you with identification if you wish. The results of this important survey will be published after the season. Thank you.

Anthony Chapman, Framlingham

Found in an old piece of china:      
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A GRANDPARENT’S THOUGHTS

Though we grow old, we that are blessed feel young again;

Our children grow and marry and our hearts,

Less occupied each year with self,

Dwell in their lives.

Our children’s children, like a peal of bells

Ring joy: self goes for ever.

Watch over them; protection, love, above all Faith

That the great Father of us all

Cares more than we

Who, by ourselves, can build no lasting home.          L.J.C.W.

TIMES PAST
Probably a lot of people are unacquainted with the ‘Deben Valley Place Names’ books. This was a pilot scheme begun in 1977 and complete in 1981.
Volunteers living in the various parishes of the Upper Deben, along both banks of the river, from Debenham to Eyke and Ufford, including the tributaries, were asked to list all the field names. These were supplied from the Tithe Maps, compiled about 1840; where possible their meanings and origins were explained. All sorts of material, deeds, estate maps, wills and ancient manuscripts were consulted. The 1981 equivalent names were also given, together with maps of both dates. A separate book was published for each parish.

Leslie Levy who lived at 3 Lings Field was responsible for the Kettleburgh volume and I did the same for Brandeston. The late Gwen Dyke of Wickham Market edited the resulting work.

140 years separated the two lists. Much had happened in the interim period including a mechanical revolution and two World Wars. Our villages had not suffered so much change as some others. For example bypasses, dual carriageways, motorways and railways had not cut through our countryside. Then, too, in 1981 not so many new houses had been built.
Looking at our two books it is intriguing to note some of the Tithe Map names that occur.

Kettleburgh has the 1839 names:-

‘Sessions Field’ an abbreviation of Procession Field, part of the route of procession carried out on Rogation Sunday to beat the boundaries of the parish.

‘Cains Meadow’ land adjoining Brook Lodge which was perhaps bad, poor ground which did not give a good yield.

‘Cooks Stool’ a field near Mill Lane leading to the Water Mill. This may have referred to a ducking stool used as punishment for women scolds or it might have been a family home. Records show that Cooks had lived in Kettleburgh between 1563 and 1831. Samuel Cooke, a water miller died in 1800; perhaps the field name was based on both meanings.

Brandeston has the 1844 names:-

‘Bunkers Hill’ near the Cretingham boundary. Probably named from the 1775 battle in which General Howe defeated American colonists in the American War of Independence.

‘Dripping Pan Field’ a Friday Street piece of land. Based on the shape – high perimeter, hollow in the centre round.

‘Bond Meadow’ near the Five Bridges. A later shortened version of a 1503 field list ‘Bondsman Meadow’ derived from the Old English word Bonda, meaning a copyhold, memorial tenant – someone who was bound in service to his lord.









                         WMW
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